MINUTES OF THE GRADUATE COUNCIL MEETING
October 25, 2011 
105 Houchens

Convene – Meeting Convened at 3:05 PM – Dr. Beth Boehm, Interim Dean presiding.

Ex-Officio present:  

Members Present:  Ray Austin, Haribabu Bodduluri, Sherri Brown, Barbara Clark, Cynthia Corbitt, Eileen Estes, Travis Gault, Jennifer Gregg, Debra Journet, Karen Kopelson, Bibhuti Sar,  and Pam Yankeelov, David Scott, Krista Wallace-Boaz, and Judy Wulff..
Members Absent: Susan Olson Allen, Deborah Armstrong,  Lijian Chen, James Fiet, Jafar Hadizadeh, Charles Hubscher, Travis Gault, Mary Hums, Luke Milligan, and John Naber, and Kristin Wilson.
1. Welcome

Dr. Beth Boehm, Interim Dean SIGS opened the meeting at 3:05 PM of the Graduate Council.    

2. ACTION Item: Consideration of minutes of June 28, 2011
Dr. Boehm asked for approval of the June 28, 2011 meeting minutes (new members who were not present at June meeting are not able to vote).  MOTION to approve by Travis Gault; second by Barbara Clark (?)  APPROVED.

3. ACTION Item: Recommendation from the Honorary Degree Committee.  
(Dr. Boehm had previously emailed the nomination information) Dr. Pam Yankeelov summarized a nomination from School of Music by Dr. Christopher Doane for Mr. Karel Husa for an Honorary Doctorate Degree. Mr. Husa, a native of Czechoslovakia, received a Pulitzer Prize in Music  in 1968, Grawemeyer Award from Music composition in 1993, seems to be quite a symbiotic relationship between Music Dept. and Mr. Husa in the sense that there has been a commission at least two times to compose certain works for the Music Dept. (one for 75th and annual new Music festival); and the School of Music is also going to be putting out a music CD for his 90th birthday (it is finished now, Beth reported).  The letter refers to his career history. He has been commissioned to write works for many world orchestras. One particular composition has received more than 7,000 performances and is the most-widely heard music composition in the 20th century. Has received 12 honorary degrees from other institutions and won numerous university awards. Wouldn’t it be a great 90th birthday present for Mr. Husa to receive this nomination?  Mr. Husa may not be able to come here to receive the award, since he is not in great health and probably could not travel. Dr. Boehm stated this comes from the committee comes with a second and asked for any conversation or discussion.  The Graduate Council will recommend to the president for honorary degree, then it goes to the Board of Trustees.  APPROVED. 
4. ACTION Item: Ballot to elect Executive Committee for the PhD. In Interdisciplinary Studies: Concentration in Bioinformatics
Dr. Boehm reported that in June we talked about the interdisciplinary degree in Bioinformatics was getting ready to go to the senate for approval. It has been approved and it is ready to implement and a couple of student s are ready to apply and would like a January start date. We need to elect an Exec Committee who would be involved in reading applications. She sent a packet with voting information in it; she handed out the ballot in order for members to vote.  There are two positions from A&S, one from Medicine and two for Public Health. Dr. Boehm explained that members vote for positions, terms are staggered so number of votes will determine length of term (ones with most votes would get one, two or three year term).  Members voted and turned in their ballots. 
5. Changes to Tuition Awards – non-resident differential and health insurance

Dr. Boehm commented that we did not get another sweep of tuition at the end of the year; we still have a pool of money and still hoping we can fulfill our obligations. We will still keep the awards as they are, and still do tuition matches, except we are only funding Resident tuition or Non-resident Differential (the difference between resident and non-resident tuition). For a while we were funding both, because we felt flush and were trying to spend money and not lose it. We are also NO longer funding health insurance, and the reason for that is that the new accounting procedures make it almost impossible for us to do that. We will continue our commitments; any NEW awards will be without insurance.  This is actually the way it started, and then we expanded for a little while.  If we’re paying stipends (as in Fellowships) we will still pay insurance. A stipend carries the health insurance, not the tuition. The department or grant can pay the health insurance, or through the endowment.  If student is being funded through a fellowship or a GTA, those awards come with health insurance.   
6. Competitiveness of our current stipend levels  –
Dr. Boehm commented on the competitiveness of our current stipends.  They have not gone up in eight years, when they were competitive.  They ranged from $18,000 in some disciplines to $22,000 in the science disciplines. We are going to try to make a push for more central money to increase those stipends. Both for the fellowships; if we raise fellowships, we also have to raise GTAships and GRAships, those reside in the units not here. We’ve been talking a lot, would it be better to give a few less, and make them more robust for the sake of getting the best students; the ultimate goal is to get more money for graduate education.  She asked for conversation about this in individual units. Dr. Bodduluri commented we used to be at the top, but now are at the bottom. Need to consider how quickly we can do this and we need to consider the students. Dr. Austin commented that Public Health just does not have enough awards to attract students.   Dr. Scott (Dentistry) commented that his school only has small amounts of money ($10,000) and are not allowed; must give the full amount or not at all. Some departments can hire by the hour to work to do lab work.  Might be possible to tie the award to NIH Grant?  Travis (GSC) asked if there was data pertaining to the cost of living in relation to the awards? Dr. Boehm commented that we have some data on health science stipends and from our benchmarks. We are way low in health sciences and fellowships that are offered to grad students in other disciplines. 
7. Discussion of 20 hour workload rule for GA’s
Dr. Boehm commented that this has come up recently in a number of complaints from graduate students that their mentors are asking them to work far more than 20 hours. We have a policy that says if you are a graduate assistant (GA) you are supposed to work approximately 20 hours a week. We ask that if a student is going to work more than that for a particular project, that they are required to get a waiver, or sometimes a student might take on an extra class one time in order to get experience to teach that class. Dr.  Boehm asked Dr. Eileen Estes as chair of the Student Welfare Committee, to take a look at what other institutions are doing about this. Some students have even said ‘my mentor told me to lie’ when recording hours worked. Discussion followed.  As a research assistant is working on dissertation they’re getting paid a stipend, not as an hourly. They are working toward something they need?? Some felt they (students) should not be spending it on research.  Travis commented that in his lab they have his work that they do for his research, but also sometimes put on projects that have nothing to do with his research, just extra work that professor might have.  It is a detriment to his work.  Dr. Boehm agreed that students that are teaching, are also spending another 20 hours a week doing their own research.  Students feel powerless to negotiate with that mentor. Some mentors allow flexibility for hours (if a student works less one week, more another week) Sometimes student help is needed for special projects. It is a federal law that a waiver is required if the student works more than 20 hours. We’re trying to articulate the problem.  A question was do graduate students ever get a vacation or break? There are no rules for that now.  
Comment: Graduate school is your profession/career, not just school or undergraduate.  Dr. Boehm told Dr. Estes that the committee was not being asked to come up with a policy, but  just to discuss and raise the issue.  Maybe you raise it with mentors, what can we do to ensure a kind of fairness.  

8. Discussion of ETS PPI –
Dr. Boehm reviewed the ETS Personal Potential Index and passed around a handout.  We’ve (SIGS) only gotten a few, but our question is what to do with them. ETS sends something out that it’s not fair to use them if not everyone uses them.  How useful are they?  Dr. Boehm said she would talk to the DGS’s Friday (Oct 28).  Some have department names on them, some don’t.  Dr. Boehm said she does not think this replaces the standard recommendation letters, there is a place for comments.  A lot of the info on the PPI is the same info that’s on the recommendation letter form.  Dr. Boehm asked if she gets the reports in her office, what do the units want her to do with them. She has hard copies, do they want scanned versions?  She asked the departments/units to talk to their faculty and see if they are useful.  
Dr. Wulff asked if Dr. Boehm had seen any variation in the numbers reported (all 4’s?).  Have not seen any low numbers.  
9. Opportunities for Grad studies: PLAN writing events, Celebration of Teaching; Dissertation writing retreat
Dr. Boehm said the writing center has been terrific to offer writing events for graduate students, including this fall there were three workshops just for graduate students that Bronwyn-Williams has put on, writing proposals, discovering arguments, etc.  (lost recording of this)

Celebration of Teaching – inviting 50 TA’s (Dr. Boehm suggested an idea to ask for recommendation or deposit to be sure they come, then give them their deposit back?)
Dissertation writing retreat – will continue in Spring; these will be augmented with other courses. Limited to 12 PhD’s across disciplines.

10. Old Business - 
11. New Business – Dr. Barbara Clark open discussion on Guidelines for Dissertations. Any duplication of efforts?  Dr. Boehm will ask Academic Affairs Committee to look at. 
12.  Adjournment  –  Motion to adjourn by Travis Gault. Seconded.  Meeting adjourned at 4:00 p.m.
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